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Interpretation in  

Qualitative Research

C a r l a  W i l l i g

Interpretation is at the heart of qualitative research 
because qualitative research is concerned with 
meaning and the process of meaning-making. 
Qualitative researchers assume that people’s actions 
are always meaningful in some way and that 
through the process of engaging with those mean-
ings, deeper insights into relevant social and psy-
chological processes may be gained. Furthermore, 
qualitative data never speaks for itself and needs to 
be given meaning by the researcher. Given that 
qualitative research is all about meaning-making 
one might expect qualitative research in psychol-
ogy to be closely associated with the work of inter-
pretation. However, this is not the case. The 
relationship between qualitative psychology and 
interpretation has been an uneasy one, and it is only 
recently that this has begun to change.

Traditionally, qualitative psychologists have 
preferred to use the term ‘analysis’ to describe 
their activities and they have distanced themselves 
from the language of ‘interpretation’. Why might 
this be so? One reason may be the desire to dis-
tance qualitative psychology from an association 
with the arts and to fend off accusations of quali-
tative research being no more than intuition and 
lacking in validity.

The term ‘analysis’ invokes something sober 
and systematic, an activity that is carried out by 

technical experts who approach their work with 
objectivity, rigour and attention to detail. By impli-
cation, a successful ‘analysis’ can be expected to 
provide answers to important questions and to 
shape interventions in the real world. By con-
trast, ‘interpretation’ is associated with the arts, 
with creativity and with the imagination. People 
‘interpret’ novels and poems and we talk about 
the ways in which a performer has ‘interpreted’ 
their material. ‘Interpretation’ is seen as stimu-
lating, it is interesting and it can be illuminating; 
however, it is not seen as something that provides 
us with empirical knowledge; the kind of knowl-
edge, for example, that allows us to build houses 
and develop medical treatments. The language of 
‘analysis’ is associated with science whereas the 
language of ‘interpretation’ is associated with arts 
and humanities.

An association with science as opposed to the 
arts was felt to be valuable in the early days of 
qualitative psychology when researchers found 
themselves in a position of having to justify their 
choice of qualitative methodology and to defend 
its validity as a psychological research method 
on a par with quantitative psychology. It has been 
argued that until relatively recently much qualita-
tive research has implicitly adhered to a positivis-
tic epistemology (Alvesson and Sköldberg, 2002) 
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which has meant that researchers were reluctant 
to move beyond taking data at face value, focus-
ing instead on the careful and systematic cat-
egorisation of the data into ‘themes’ which were 
hierarchically organised and then presented as 
‘findings’. Within this framework, interpretation 
is not an acknowledged part of the process of ana-
lysing data and, as we noted in the first edition of 
this Handbook, anything resembling explicit inter-
pretation ‘(…) does not enter the picture until the 
very end, when the “findings” are reflected upon 
in the discussion section of the report’ (Willig and 
Stainton Rogers, 2008: 8). As a result, ‘analysis’ 
became the preferred term to describe qualitative 
research activities in psychology.

The second reason why qualitative researchers 
may have been wary of the language of interpre-
tation is to do with their commitment to ‘giving 
voice’ to research participants. Qualitative psy-
chology grew out of an understanding that the 
psychological knowledge which had been accu-
mulated over the years was not simply a reflection 
of reality, an objective assessment of how people 
function. Rather that it was an edifice of theoreti-
cal and empirical work which was grounded in a 
particular tradition of pre-existing knowledge and 
expectations and which reflected, rather than chal-
lenged, basic assumptions about people which cir-
culated in society at a particular time (see Gergen, 
1973). Qualitative psychology’s roots in the cri-
tique of positivist psychology and its commit-
ment to the idea that qualitative research is there 
to ‘give voice’ to those who had been excluded 
from traditional psychological research (such as 
women, ethnic minorities, disabled people; that 
is, those who are in one way or another margin-
alised or socially excluded) mean that qualitative 
psychologists are highly sensitive to the dangers 
associated with the imposition of pre-conceived 
theoretical formulations upon research partici-
pants’ experience. Within this context interpreta-
tion can be seen to carry the risk of distorting or 
silencing the voices of research participants by the 
way in which interpretative researchers bring their 
own ideas, theories and perspectives to bear on the 
accounts obtained in the study.

In 2008, in the introduction to the first edition 
of this Handbook we noted that qualitative psy-
chology had been witnessing a ‘turn to interpreta-
tion’ (Willig and Stainton Rogers, 2008). In recent 
years, this interpretative turn has continued to 
gather momentum, giving rise to the publication 
of increasingly sophisticated qualitative analyses 
which engage with interpretation explicitly and 
unapologetically. At the same time, whilst the 
value of interpretation is more widely recognised, 
ongoing methodological discussions around the 
challenges and opportunities inherent in different 

approaches to interpretations ensure that qualita-
tive psychologists continue to be mindful of the 
importance of reflexivity and the researcher’s ethi-
cal responsibility in any interpretative act.

This chapter is concerned with qualitative 
psychology’s relationship with interpretation. It 
identifies different approaches to interpretation 
and looks at how the most widely used qualitative 
methods make use of these. It also comments on 
the ethics of interpretation and reflects on ways in 
which interpretative research may be evaluated (a 
more detailed discussion of the use of interpreta-
tion in qualitative psychology and the issues raised 
in this chapter can be found in Willig, 2012). The 
chapter concludes with a review of recent devel-
opments in qualitative psychology which provide 
new interpretative challenges. These include plu-
ralism, binocularity and the use of metasynthesis.

ApproAches to interpretAtion

The term interpretation was originally used to refer 
to the activity of making sense of particularly diffi-
cult or obscure documents which had been revered 
and held sacred for a very long time, such as mythi-
cal or religious writings. Interpretation became 
necessary because these ancient texts did not make 
obvious sense to contemporary audiences. In order 
for these texts to continue to play their traditional 
role within a culture, they needed to be made rele-
vant again through the act of interpretation (see 
Sontag (1994: 6). The meaning of the term interpre-
tation (or ‘hermeneutics’) was later extended to refer 
to any activity that sought to elucidate the meaning 
of a written text and applied across disciplines  
covering the interpretation of the law (legal her-
meneutics), interpretation of the bible (biblical 
hermeneutics) and interpretation of the classics 
(philological hermeneutics). Eventually, interpre-
tation began to be understood as a generalised 
human endeavour (‘universal hermeneutics’) and 
it was proposed that interpretation comes into play 
whenever we try to understand spoken or writ-
ten language or, indeed, any human acts (see  
Schmidt, 2006, for an excellent introduction to 
‘hermeneutics’).

Two Forms of Interpretation

Ricoeur (1970, 1996) suggested that there are two 
kinds of hermeneutics:

a ‘hermeneutics of empathy (meaning- 
recollection)’ where interpretation proceeds from 
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the bottom-up where the aim is to get closer to the 
intended meaning of a text;

a ‘hermeneutics of suspicion’ where interpreta-
tion is done top-down, generated on the basis of a 
‘suspicious’ attitude which aims to reveal a deeper 
meaning beyond the surface.

He argued that these approaches to interpreta-
tion find different types of meaning in a text and 
generate different kinds of insights.

‘Empathic’ interpretations are motivated by a 
desire to get as close to the meaning of a text as 
possible by trying to understand it ‘from within’. 
This means engaging with a text without import-
ing theoretical concepts from the outside to make 
sense of it. ‘Empathic’ interpretations focus on 
what presents itself rather than what might be 
hidden; they seek to elaborate and amplify the 
meanings which are contained within a text rather 
than seeking to identify underlying structures 
that might have informed its manifest content. 
‘Empathic’ interpretation involves paying atten-
tion to the characteristics of an account, making 
connections between its various attributes and 
noticing patterns. The aim of an ‘empathic’ inter-
pretation is to gain a fuller understanding of what 
is being expressed rather than to find out what may 
be going on ‘behind the scenes’. In other words, 
‘empathic’ interpretations are concerned with how 
(rather than why) something is experienced and 
presented.

‘Suspicious’ interpretations, by contrast, seek 
to reveal a hidden meaning and in order to do this 
the researcher needs to interpret the clues con-
tained within the text. This means that surface 
meanings (e.g. as contained in the words that are 
written/ spoken or the images presented) are not 
taken at face value but seen as signs which, if read 
correctly, will allow the researcher to access more 
significant, latent meanings.

Psychoanalysis (in its original ‘classical’ 
Freudian form) exemplifies ‘suspicious’ interpre-
tation (see Ricoeur, 1970) by rendering apparently 
trivial or irrational phenomena (such as acts of for-
getting or slips of the tongue) meaningful through 
following their traces right back to their origin 
so as to uncover their ‘true’ meaning. In order 
to be able to read the signs correctly and to deci-
pher latent meanings, the ‘suspicious’ researcher 
requires a code with which to open up the text. 
This means that to produce a ‘suspicious’ interpre-
tation the researcher needs to have access to a the-
oretical formulation which provides concepts that 
can be used to interrogate the text. ‘Suspicious’ 
interpretations seek to account for phenomena; 
as such they make sense of phenomena (be this 
a text, a symptom, a behaviour or a wider social 
phenomenon) by pointing to invisible underlying 
processes and structures which generate them. 

Given the important role that prior knowledge of 
relevant theories plays in ‘suspicious’ interpreta-
tion, this approach to interpretation positions the 
researcher as an expert who has privileged access 
to the meaning of the phenomenon under investi-
gation. This claim raises ethical questions that will 
be discussed later in this chapter.

‘Empathic’ interpretation does not share ‘sus-
picious’ interpretation’s ambition to explain why 
something occurred or what structures, processes 
and/or causal mechanisms might have generated 
the observed phenomenon. However, ‘empathic’ 
interpretation offers more than a straightforward 
summary of what someone has said or done. 
Since all types of interpretation are carried out 
with the aim of amplifying meaning, interpreta-
tion inevitably means adding something to what 
is already there. What differentiates ‘suspicious’ 
from ‘empathic’ interpretation is that the for-
mer imports theoretical concepts from outside in 
order to make sense of the data, whilst ‘empathic’ 
interpretation seeks to elucidate meaning that is 
implicit in the data.

The Hermeneutic Circle

While Ricoeur highlighted the differences 
between these two approaches to interpretation 
very effectively, he did not suggest that one of 
them should be chosen over the other. Instead, 
Ricoeur (1996) drew attention to the fact that the 
two approaches produce different kinds of knowl-
edge, with one type of knowledge offering under-
standing (on the basis of an ‘empathic’ stance), 
and the other developing explanations (on the 
basis of a ‘suspicious’ stance).

The two types of knowledge complement one 
another as neither one of them can generate satis-
factory insights on their own. In fact, the interplay 
between ‘empathy’ and ‘suspicion’ in the search 
for understanding is the driving force behind the 
hermeneutic circle through which all interpre-
tative activity must move. The concept of the 
‘hermeneutic circle’ (see Schmidt, 2006: 4 for a 
helpful account) acknowledges the impossibility 
of approaching a phenomenon without adopting 
a particular perspective in relation to it. Without 
adopting a standpoint we would not be able to find 
meaning in what we encounter, and so we need 
to draw on some ideas and assumptions in order 
to begin to make sense of it. At the same time, 
we do not simply project our expectations onto 
a blank screen in the outside world and then find 
what we are looking for. We do encounter some-
thing which we then make sense of with the help 
of the ideas and assumptions we brought to the 
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task. In the process of the encounter between our 
ideas and the world, our ideas about the world are 
modified in order to accommodate what we have 
encountered.

This process is contained within the notion of 
interdependency between the parts and the whole 
whereby the parts of a whole (for example, the 
words within a sentence) can only be understood 
on the basis of an understanding of the whole even 
though the whole itself can only really be grasped 
if we understand the meaning of the parts. So when 
we read a sentence, we notice that an understand-
ing of the entire sentence helps us to make sense 
of the meaning of individual words. For example, 
the word ‘blind’ has a different meaning depend-
ing on the context within which it is used – such as 
‘Please, draw the blind’ compared with ‘She has 
been blind from birth’. At the same time, we also 
know that if we did not understand the meaning of 
individual words in the first place, we would not 
be able to form an understanding of the meaning 
of the whole sentence.

The hermeneutic circle demonstrates this inter-
dependency between the parts and the whole in the 
process of making sense of something. It acknowl-
edges that it is the relationship between the old 
that is already known (in the form of the interpret-
er’s presuppositions and assumptions which are 
informed by tradition and received wisdom) and 
the new that is still unknown (in the form of the 
phenomenon that presents itself), together which 
makes understanding possible (see also Gadamer, 
1991; Schmidt, 2006: Chapter 5). It follows that 
the process of searching for understanding always 
requires an element of empathy as well as an ele-
ment of suspicion.

QuAlitAtive reseArch Methods  
And interpretAtion

Although the creation of new understanding 
always requires an interplay between a hermeneu-
tics of empathy and a hermeneutics of suspicion, 
there are differences in the extent to which quali-
tative methods are committed to one or the other 
approach to interpretation. Some methods (e.g. 
descriptive phenomenology) attempt to stay as 
close to the data as possible, seeking to capture the 
experiential world of their research participants 
without transforming it into evidence of underly-
ing psychological structures or mechanisms. 
Others (e.g. psychoanalytic approaches) aim to 
uncover deeper layers of meaning in the data by 
going beyond the manifest content of what 
research participants are saying about their experi-
ences in the search of explanations for what pre-
sents itself. Yet others (e.g. ethnography) involve a 
continual back-and-forth between an ‘empathic’ 
and a ‘suspicious’ stance in order to generate 
better overall understanding.

In order to map out how the most widely used 
qualitative methods engage with interpretation, 
we can place them on a continuum with empathic 
interpretation at one end and suspicious interpre-
tation at the other (see Figure 16.1). A method’s 
position on the continuum is determined by the 
research questions it seeks to answer, its use of 
theory and its relationship with the data. Locating 
a qualitative method on a continuum of orienta-
tions to interpretation can help us to think through 
the theoretical, practical and ethical implications 
of using the method; it should also assist us in 
evaluating qualitative research more effectively 

Empathic Interpreta�on Suspicious Interpreta�on

Grounded Theory Discourse Analysis

Phenomenological Methods Psychoanaly�c Approaches

Ethnography

Ac�on Research

Narra�ve Approaches

Thema�c Analysis Thema�c Analysis

Q Methodology Q Methodology

Figure 16.1 continuum of approaches to interpretation
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as evaluation criteria will differ depending on the 
approach to interpretation taken in the research.

The choice of terminology (empathic and sus-
picious) does not imply a value judgement regard-
ing the desirability of the different styles, although 
I acknowledge that ‘suspiciousness’ is likely to be 
perceived as less desirable than ‘empathy’, partic-
ularly amongst psychologists. However, following 
Ricoeur, we need to remember that all approaches 
to interpretation have something to offer. We just 
need to make sure that we are aware of what a 
particular style of interpretation can and cannot 
deliver, what kind of insights it can generate and 
what its place may be within the wider project of 
the search for understanding.

In what follows I illustrate the interface between 
different qualitative methods and approaches to 
interpretation by reviewing the location of a range 
of methods on the continuum. Some methods map 
onto the continuum more easily than others and I 
have selected those which will serve the purpose 
of clarifying the relationship between a method’s 
theory-base and its orientation to interpretation.

I have placed Phenomenological methods 
(Chapters 11 and 12) and Grounded Theory 
(Chapter 14) at the empathic end of the continuum. 
As it is primarily a research method’s relationship 
with theory that determines its place on the contin-
uum, both grounded theory and phenomenology 
qualify for this position. Phenomenology, with its 
mission of getting as close as possible to the qual-
ity and meaning of research participants’ experi-
ences by bracketing any expert knowledge and 
theories the researcher may already have about 
them, explicitly aligns itself with an empathic 
approach to interpretation. Interpretative phenom-
enological research (e.g. Chapter 12) is slightly 
more open to the idea of the researcher bring-
ing meaning to the data by approaching it with 
their own pre-suppositions and expectations than 
descriptive phenomenological research would 
be. However, both methodologies caution against 
interpreting data through pre-established theoreti-
cal frameworks and both are committed to enter-
ing the phenomenon that presents itself in order 
to try to understand its meaning and significance 
‘from within’.

Grounded Theory, which was conceived in 
order to facilitate a process whereby new theo-
ries can be developed from data, would also need 
to be placed very close to the empathic position. 
As outlined in Chapter 14 in this volume there 
are marked differences between grounded theo-
rists in terms of the strategies which they recom-
mend to facilitate theory generation, with some 
(e.g. Glaser, 1992) advising against approaching 
the data with anything other than an open mind 
whilst others (e.g. Strauss and Corbin, 1990/1998) 

recommend the use of a coding paradigm to sen-
sitise the researcher to the role of process and 
context, and yet others (e.g. Charmaz, 2006) 
emphasise the role of the researcher in construct-
ing theoretical understanding. Despite these dif-
ferences, I would argue that since theory is the end 
product of grounded theory research rather than 
its starting point, grounded theory is a data-driven, 
bottom-up method which therefore belongs near 
the empathic end of the continuum.

Moving towards the midpoint of the continuum, 
we find Ethnography (Chapter 3). The aim of eth-
nographic research is to obtain an insider view of 
a particular dimension of people’s everyday lives 
by participating in it, overtly or covertly, for a sus-
tained period of time. Although the ethnographic 
researcher enters the field with an open mind and 
although the research question driving ethno-
graphic research is usually an open question about 
the meaning of a phenomenon to a group of peo-
ple, I would argue that there is a theoretical basis 
to such research in that ethnographic researchers 
are concerned with the meanings and functions of 
specific cultural practices. So whilst ethnographic 
researchers are open as to the precise nature and 
content of people’s actions within specific con-
texts, they do presume that people’s actions have 
cultural and symbolic meaning and that such 
meanings are significant. As Griffin and Bengry-
Howell (2008: 16) point out, ‘Ethnography is 
founded on the assumption that the shared cultural 
meanings of a social group are vital for under-
standing the activities of any social group’.

I have placed ethnography in the middle of the 
continuum because it is committed to a theoreti-
cal base which directs the researcher’s attention 
to certain aspects of the data by supplying the 
researcher with sensitising concepts such as the 
notion of ‘cultural practice’ or ‘cultural mean-
ing’, whilst at the same time demonstrating theo-
retical humility and an attitude of not-knowing, 
as the researcher is seeking to understand what is 
going on from the point of view of those who are 
involved in the action. The ethnographer rejects 
the role of expert and aspires to maintain a flexible 
and reflexive stance despite their theoretical com-
mitments which suggests that the mid-point of the 
continuum is perhaps the most appropriate place 
for this approach.

Moving a little further along towards the suspi-
cious end of the continuum I have placed Action 
Research (Chapter 4). Like ethnography, action 
research seeks to better understand the perspec-
tives of its research participants and it distances 
itself from an expert role for the researcher. Action 
research seeks to develop practical knowledge 
through engaging in collaboration with research 
participants with the aim of bringing about some 
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improvement in their everyday lives. The nature 
and direction of this change emerges from con-
sultation with the research participants. As with 
grounded theory, the development of a theoreti-
cal understanding (in this case, of some aspects of 
social change) comes about as a result of conduct-
ing the research. This could indicate that action 
research should have its place near the empathic 
end of the continuum. However, I think we need 
to acknowledge that action research does rely 
upon a theoretical base which takes the form of a 
series of commitments including the belief that the 
most effective way of bringing about an improve-
ment in people’s quality of life is through forms 
of collective action, the belief that it is social 
practices which inform how people experience 
aspects of their lifeworld, and the belief that it is 
these practices that need to be modified in order to 
enhance individuals’ well-being. Action research 
is ‘a value-based practice, underpinned by a com-
mitment to positive social change’ (Kagan et al., 
2008; see also Chapter 4 this volume) with ‘social 
change’ being defined as involving the redistri-
bution of power in one way or another through 
empowering those who traditionally have little 
control over the conditions in which they live 
and work. Some action researchers are commit-
ted to sophisticated theoretical frameworks (e.g. 
Feminism or Marxism) which provide them with a 
theoretical toolkit and a series of hypotheses about 
social processes which will inform the ways in 
which they interpret the data. This type of action 
research would need to be placed even closer to 
the suspicious end of the continuum than less 
 theory-driven form of action research.

Narrative approaches to qualitative research 
(Chapter 10) are particularly difficult to place on 
our continuum because there are such a variety of 
versions of narrative research which are concerned 
with different aspects of story-telling (see Smith 
and Sparkes, 2006, for a review of differences in 
approach and tensions within the field of narrative 
inquiry). Narrative researchers do share an inter-
est in the stories people tell and in how people 
organise and bring meaning to their experience 
through constructing narratives about their lives. 
However, some narrative researchers are primarily 
concerned with the content of a story whilst others 
are particularly interested in a story’s structure and 
form, its internal organisation and use of linguistic 
features. This suggests that some forms of narra-
tive research are more psychological in orientation 
in that they explore the relationship between the 
stories that are told and the story-tellers’ subjec-
tive experiences (thus adopting a phenomeno-
logical perspective), whilst others focus on the 
narrative strategies through which particular ver-
sions of human experience may be constructed 

(reflecting a discourse analytic orientation). It 
seems to me that a phenomenologically-inflected 
version of narrative research is less theory-driven 
and, therefore, would need to be placed closer 
to the empathic end of our continuum than a 
 discursively-oriented version which needs to make 
use of theoretically-derived conceptual tools in its 
search for evidence of the various discursive strat-
egies which are used in constructing a story and 
its characters. However, I would also argue that 
all narrative research is theory-driven, in that the 
researcher’s theoretical premise (i.e. that telling 
stories is fundamental to human experience and 
that people make their lives meaningful through 
constructing narratives) will lead them to look for 
stories in their data. Because of this feature of nar-
rative research I have placed this approach nearer 
the suspicious end of the continuum.

Psychoanalytic and discourse analytic appro-
aches (see Chapters 6, 7 and 8 in this volume) 
are both placed at the suspicious end of the con-
tinuum. This may come as a surprise as these two 
approaches appear to have little in common given 
that one of them is concerned with internality (psy-
choanalysis) whilst the other focuses on the social 
construction of meaning through the use of language 
within specific social contexts (discourse analysis). 
However, both are theory-driven and take a top-
down approach to interpretation in that they come 
to their data with a set of conceptual tools derived 
from theory. Both psychoanalytic and discursive 
approaches take a theoretical understanding of their 
subject matter (the ‘psyche’ in psychoanalysis and 
‘discourse’ in discourse analysis) as their starting 
point and then read their data through this lens. 
Here, the theory underpinning the method of analy-
sis provides the researcher with a clear direction as 
to what is of interest to the analysis and what is not, 
and it equips them with specific questions to ask of 
the data in order to drive the analysis forward. For 
example, theoretical constructs that can be mobil-
ised by a discourse analytic researcher include ‘dis-
course’, ‘discursive construction’, ‘interpretative 
repertoire’, ‘discursive strategy’ and ‘positioning’ 
(amongst others) whilst psychoanalytic interpreta-
tions are informed by notions of emotional invest-
ment, the importance of relations within the family 
of origin, and the role of unconscious motivations 
(e.g. the need to defend against anxiety).

Thematic analysis (Chapter 2) appears at both 
ends of the continuum, indicating that it can be 
used to generate both empathic and suspicious 
interpretations. Thematic analysis is a method of 
analysis which helps the researcher identify pat-
terns in the data. It guides the process of identifying 
themes in the data which capture meaning that is 
relevant to the research question. This means that it 
is the research question which will determine which 
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approach to interpretation is used in the analysis. 
In order to conduct a meaningful thematic analysis, 
the researcher needs to decide what these themes 
represent; and this decision will be informed by the 
particular research question the researcher has set 
out to address. A theme could represent a discursive 
construction, a thought, a feeling or a psychological 
mechanism, depending on what it is the researcher 
was looking for in the data. For example, themes 
could be taken at face value and understood as 
reflections of research participants’ thoughts and 
feelings which would give the analysis a phenom-
enological inflection and place it near the empathic 
end of the continuum. Alternatively, the researcher 
could approach the themes identified in the analy-
sis as something which still needs to be explained 
and turn to theory in order to do that. This would 
move the analysis towards the suspicious end of the 
continuum. Thematic analysis can underpin both 
‘empathic’ and ‘suspicious’ interpretations and to 
reflect this, it has been placed at both ends of our 
continuum.

Similarly, Q Methodology (Chapter 13) 
engages with both types of interpretation but this 
time at different stages of the research process. 
During the first stage where patterns are identified 
through ‘inverted’ factor analysis (acting as a pat-
tern analytic) the researcher adopts an empathic 
orientation to interpretation to produce a factor 
summary which encapsulates the key meaning 
elements that constitute a factor’s point of view. 
This is followed by a suspicious interpretative 
phase where the researcher uses abductive logic to 
resolve the anomalies presented in order to come 
up with an explanation of ‘what is going on’.

the ethics oF interpretAtion

The process of interpretation poses significant 
ethical challenges because it involves a process of 
transformation. The material that is being inter-
preted is given new meaning by the researcher and 
this enables the researcher to shape what comes to 
be known about it. With this power to transform 
meaning comes responsibility. The researcher 
needs to reflect on what they are bringing to the 
material and the angle from which they are 
approaching it in their attempt to make sense of it. 
They also need to be mindful of the possible 
effects of their claims to know or understand 
something, especially if that something is some-
body else’s experience.

Suspicious interpretations in particular call for 
caution as here the researcher’s adoption of the 
position of expert is based on the assumption that 

they know better than the research participants 
themselves what their experience means. As sus-
picious interpretations are informed by theories 
about what motivates people’s actions (such as 
unconscious forces, socio-economic structures, 
cultural discourses, social norms and imperatives) 
they do not take accounts of experiences at face 
value. Looking for meaning beyond research par-
ticipants’ own understanding of what motivates 
their actions can generate novel insights espe-
cially in situations where research participants 
themselves struggle to provide an explanation for 
their actions. However, it carries the risk of impos-
ing theory-driven meanings upon the data which 
may misrepresent participants and their experi-
ences, for example by pathologising them. Some 
researchers (e.g. Flowers and Langdridge, 2007) 
are very uncomfortable with researchers reading 
theoretically-derived meaning into the data, and 
argue that in order to avoid the risk of misrepre-
sentation it is better not to engage in suspicious 
interpretation at all. Others (e.g. see Hollway and 
Jefferson, 2005) argue that it is a risk worth taking 
as moving beyond the meanings contained within 
participants’ own accounts of their experiences 
provides an opportunity to gain a deeper under-
standing of what motivates people.

Interpretation in qualitative research clearly has 
an important ethical dimension and this means 
that researchers engaging in interpretation need to 
address ethical questions in relation to the inter-
pretations they produce. There is the question 
about ownership. Who ‘owns’ the interpretation? 
Is it the researcher who produced it or is it the 
person who provided the account on which the 
interpretation is based? Another set of questions 
concerns the status of the interpretation. What 
does it provide information about? Does it actually 
tell us something about the phenomenon under 
investigation or does it tell us something about the 
interpreter and their assumptions and theoretical 
preferences ? How much of each of these is pres-
ent in the interpretation and how do we know how 
much each of them contributed? Finally, there are 
ethical questions about the effects of the interpre-
tation. What may be its wider social and psycho-
logical effects and, in particular, what may be its 
consequences for those whose behaviour has been 
interpreted in a particular way (see also Willig, 
2012: Chapter 3, for a more detailed discussion of 
the ethics of interpretation)?

Evaluation

One more challenge that is associated with inter-
pretation in qualitative research is to find a way of 
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evaluating interpretations. Given that interpreta-
tions are the products of a researcher’s unique 
interaction with the data and of a process of 
meaning-making which can be informed by an 
empathic or a suspicious orientation, it is not  
so easy to establish what makes a ‘good’ 
interpretation.

As with any piece of qualitative research, an 
interpretation would need to be evaluated on its 
own terms by asking whether it has met its own 
objectives. Interpretative research can have very 
different goals; it can seek to capture the quality 
of an experience, or to identify underlying mecha-
nisms or dynamics which generate the phenom-
enon under investigation. It can be concerned with 
understanding accounts of experience through the 
lens of existing theory, or it can seek to develop an 
entirely new theory. It can be empathic in orienta-
tion or it can be suspicious (or something inbe-
tween or a combination of the two). It is only once 
the (intended) remit of the interpretation has been 
established that an evaluation can take place.

In what follows, I outline some strategies for 
validating interpretations and identify ways in 
which we may try to form a view about their use-
fulness. I draw on Williams and Morrow’s (2009) 
very helpful paper on achieving trustworthiness 
in qualitative research to frame my discussion of 
these issues.

Williams and Morrow (2009: 577) propose 
three major categories of trustworthiness which 
they argue qualitative research ought to be con-
cerned with. They are:

 • ‘integrity of the data’
 • ‘balance between reflexivity and subjectivity’
 • ‘clear communication and application of  findings’.

My reflections on the process of evaluating inter-
pretations is structured around these three catego-
ries. However, my operationalisation of them 
differs somewhat from Williams and Morrow’s 
(2009) original version as I apply them to the 
evaluation of interpretations specifically.

Integrity of the data
This refers to the extent to which the data upon 
which an interpretation is based provide suitable 
and sufficiently rich material for the interpretation 
to be reasonably well grounded within it. To 
assess the ‘integrity of the data’ means examining 
the relationship between the data, and the claims 
that are made in the interpretation of it. As differ-
ent approaches to interpretation require different 
types of data, it is important to ensure that the data 
that is being interpreted is compatible with the 
interpretative approach used. For example, in 

order to produce a convincing psychodynamic 
interpretation the researcher needs to have access 
to information about participants’ early life and 
relationships with caregivers, whilst a credible 
phenomenological interpretation requires access 
to detailed first-person accounts of experiences 
the research participants have actually gone 
through themselves.

During the early stages of transformation of the 
data (from ‘raw data’ into some form of ‘meaning 
units’, for example) the researcher sets the scene 
for the types of interpretation they can then make 
of the data. For example, breaking up narrative 
accounts by extracting themes means that informa-
tion about the structure and flow of the account is 
lost and its narrative dimension cannot be analysed 
(see McLeod, 2001; Sullivan, 2008). The ‘mean-
ing units’ identified and refined during the coding 
process (be they themes, categories or discursive 
constructions) steer the interpretation in a particular 
direction and as a result alternative ways of giving 
meaning to the data are inevitably bypassed. It is 
crucial that the researcher reflects on the conse-
quences of their chosen data-transformation strate-
gies including those applied in the very early stages 
of the research as even the chosen transcription 
convention constitutes a form of interpretation (see 
Kvale, 1996; Emerson and Frosh, 2004).

Williams and Morrow (2009: 578) draw atten-
tion to the importance of the quantity as well as the 
quality of the data when they argue that ‘quantity 
of data is key to filling out categories or themes 
in such a way that the reader is able to grasp the 
richness and complexity of the constructs under 
investigation’. This means that even where an 
interpretation comes across as plausible and inter-
esting, the reader’s confidence in its trustwor-
thiness will be low unless there is evidence that 
the data on which it is based is sufficiently rich 
and comprehensive to convince the reader that 
the interpretation is grounded in the data and can 
account for a variety of related manifestations of 
the phenomenon under investigation. To conclude, 
evaluating an interpretation’s trustworthiness 
requires careful scrutiny of its relationship with 
the data which have informed it.

Balance between reflexivity  
and subjectivity
Checking the ‘balance between reflexivity and 
subjectivity’ involves asking questions about the 
relationship between what the data offer up and 
the researcher’s own perspective on the subject 
matter. It involves paying attention to the interplay 
between the participants’ voices (subjectivity) and 
the researcher’s interpretation of their meaning 
(reflexivity) (Williams and Morrow, 2009: 579).
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The hermeneutic circle reminds us that in order 
to interpret an account the researcher needs to bring 
some pre-understanding with which to approach 
the text whilst at the same time being (and remain-
ing) open to being changed by the encounter with 
the text. Interpretations of accounts produced by 
research participants, therefore, necessarily con-
tain something that belongs to the researcher and 
something that emerges from the participants’ 
accounts. What is seen as an acceptable balance 
between reflexivity and subjectivity will depend 
on the approach to interpretation taken by the 
researcher. For example, ‘suspicious’ interpre-
tations invite more input from the researcher’s 
chosen theoretical perspective than ‘empathic’ 
interpretations do. This means that an interpreta-
tion which claims to be informed by an ‘empathic’ 
approach to interpretation but which then pro-
ceeds to read participants’ accounts through a 
highly prescriptive theoretical lens would need to 
be evaluated less positively than an openly ‘suspi-
cious’ interpretation which has done the same.

The purpose of evaluating an interpretation is 
not to establish its absolute truth. Instead, evaluat-
ing an interpretation involves careful scrutiny of 
the balance between bottom-up (or participant-led) 
and top-down (or researcher-led) contributions to 
the meanings contained in the interpretation fol-
lowed by reflection on the extent to which this bal-
ance is congruent with the researcher’s declared 
approach to interpretation.

Strategies designed to increase the trustworthi-
ness of interpretations such as participant valida-
tion or member checking are not appropriate to 
all types of interpretations. For ‘suspicious inter-
pretations’, for example, a participant’s lack of 
endorsement would not be a problem as the aim 
of the interpretation was not to reflect the par-
ticipant’s own understanding of their experience. 
Even a phenomenological reading can include 
interpretations of meanings which a participant 
may not necessarily recognise as their own (see 
Langdridge, 2007; Smith et al., 2009). However, 
if the aim of the research was to capture the mean-
ing an experience has for a participant, then the 
participant’s endorsement of an interpretation is a 
valid criterion for the trustworthiness of the inter-
pretation. By contrast, if the aim of the interpre-
tation was to identify an unconscious motivation, 
for example, then the participant would not be in 
a position to validate the interpretation and par-
ticipant validation would cease to be a meaningful 
criterion to assess trustworthiness (see Hollway 
and Jefferson, 2000).

‘Bracketing’ requires the researcher to scru-
tinise their own assumptions and investments in 
particular ideas and perspectives, to be aware of 
them as something that belongs to them and to 

hold them lightly and flexibly during the process 
of data analysis. Williams and Morrow (2009: 579) 
argue that qualitative researchers need to ‘recog-
nise their own experiences as separate from the 
participants’ stories’ and bracketing helps them to 
do this. An interpretation which demonstrates the 
researcher’s ability to maintain a critical distance 
to their own material is likely to be more convinc-
ing than one where the researcher fails to differen-
tiate between their own views and experiences and 
those of their research participants.

Finally, remaining open to alternative interpre-
tations is another strategy that can help to increase 
the trustworthiness of the analysis. However, 
different approaches to interpretation require 
different relationships with competing interpre-
tative possibilities. More tentative, bottom-up 
approaches to interpretation allow the researcher 
to remain open to alternative readings through-
out the coding process; in Grounded Theory, 
for example, a search for ‘negative cases’ forms 
part of the coding process. Any conceptualisa-
tions or hypotheses that emerge from this process 
are expected to be as data-driven as possible. By 
contrast, more prescriptive, top-down approaches 
such as psychoanalytic case studies draw on pre-
existing theoretical constructs in order to make 
sense of the data and, therefore, necessarily close 
down alternative readings at a much earlier stage 
in the research process. Openness to alternative 
interpretations will then need to be demonstrated 
as part of a critical reflection on the results of the 
study.

Clear communication and  
application of findings
Williams and Morrow (2009: 580) remind us that 
clear communication and application of findings 
are essential if a study is to have an impact. To 
have what Williams and Morrow (2009) call 
‘social validity’, a piece of research would need to 
be useful and relevant to society in some way, for 
example by improving clinical practice, by chang-
ing the way social problems are addressed and 
managed or by revealing limitations in existing 
approaches to a particular subject matter. 
According to such a pragmatist perspective, a 
study’s value depends upon its usefulness to soci-
ety (however this may be defined).

Applied to the evaluation of interpretations it 
means that here we are not so much concerned 
with an interpretation’s validity but with its con-
sequences. Having access to an interpretation 
can change the way in which people frame their 
experiences and position themselves in relation to 
them. They can become tools for action because 
they mediate people’s relation to the world (see 
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Cornish and Gillespie, 2009: 802). The pragmatic 
value of an interpretation can be assessed by ask-
ing whether it serves the purpose for which it was 
conceived and whether it helps the researcher pur-
sue their wider project. This indicates that an inter-
pretation can only have pragmatic value, if there is 
such a project. However, most research questions 
in qualitative psychology seem to be informed by 
wider social or psychological concerns and many 
researchers are motivated by a desire to contribute 
to some improvements in people’s quality of life.

In addition, an interpretation could be useful 
in ways that the researcher had not anticipated. 
A pragmatist perspective does not specify whose 
vision of ‘social usefulness’ a piece of research 
should speak to; it merely requires that it should 
be evaluated in terms of its usefulness. A prag-
matist evaluation of an interpretation necessar-
ily involves moral choices about whose interests 
ought, and which ought not, to be served by it.

recent developMents

The final section of this chapter is concerned with 
recent developments in qualitative psychology 
which offer new perspectives on interpretation. I 
shall focus on pluralism, binocularity and the use 
of metasynthesis as I believe that these offer 
opportunities for interpretation that transcend 
method-specific meaning-making. All three of 
these research strategies seek to integrate insights 
from two or more qualitative analyses. Pluralism 
and binocularity attempt to do this across methods 
whilst metasynthesis integrates results from sev-
eral studies using the same (or very similar) 
method(s). Interpretation plays a significant role 
in this process of integration which is why these 
three methodologies provide qualitative psycholo-
gists with an opportunity to further explore the 
interpretative possibilities inherent in qualitative 
research. I anticipate significant further develop-
ment in these areas in the near future.

Pluralism

In recent years, qualitative psychologists have 
begun to welcome methodological pluralism as a 
way of opening up qualitative research. Pluralist 
research is based on the premise that there is never 
a single truth that can be discovered about a phe-
nomenon and that different research methods can 
illuminate a phenomenon from different angles. 
Using more than one method allows the researcher 

to generate a wider range of insights and therefore 
perhaps also a more complete understanding of 
the phenomenon. Frost (2009b), who has contrib-
uted significantly to promoting methodological 
pluralism (2009a, 2009b, 2011), points out that 
combining different qualitative approaches within 
the context of one study allows for a multi-layered 
understanding of the data. This then enables the 
reader to select those aspects which have meaning 
and value to them and which speak to their inter-
ests and concerns. A multi-layered reading of the 
data, therefore, has the potential to appeal to 
diverse interests.

A pluralist approach to qualitative research 
also allows researchers to examine epistemologi-
cal tensions between different qualitative methods 
and to reflect on the implications of this for the 
kinds of insights generated by them. The Pluralism 
in Qualitative Research project (see Frost, 2009b) 
which compared different researchers’ differ-
ent interpretations of the same data set is a good 
illustration of this type of work, as is Lyons and 
Coyle’s (2007) discussion of a range of readings 
of one and the same data set produced by different 
qualitative approaches.

Another way of practising pluralism in qualita-
tive research is to analyse data repeatedly using 
different versions of the same approach. Frost 
(2009a) reports a study in which she applied 
a ‘within-method pluralistic approach’ in her 
analysis of an interview with a woman about the 
experience of the transition to second-time moth-
erhood. Frost used different styles of narrative 
analysis, one after another, in order to produce 
several layers of analysis of the data. Each new 
layer added depth and texture to the interpretation. 
Approaching the interview through the perspective 
of Labov’s (1972) model allowed Frost to identify 
the narrative structure of the account whilst view-
ing it through Gee’s (1991) model helped her to 
gain a deeper understanding of the meanings con-
tained within the elements of the story told in the 
interview and to explore the interviewee’s beliefs 
and motivations. The use of reflexive awareness 
in a further reading of the text, this time with the 
aim of examining the effects of the interviewer’s 
presence during the interview, allowed Frost to 
find alternative meanings in her interviewee’s 
comments, and to adjust her understanding of the 
account in the light of these. Finally, a focus on the 
interviewee’s use of metaphors and similes gener-
ated further insights into the emotional impact of 
second-time motherhood upon the interviewee.

A pluralistic approach to qualitative research 
seeks to amplify meaning in a way that reflects 
human experience which is itself complex, multi-
layered and multi-faceted. Pluralism adopts a 
decidedly anti-reductionist stance and rejects the 
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idea that the meaning of a phenomenon can be 
pinned down once and for all. From an ethical per-
spective it could be argued that pluralist research 
avoids the pitfalls of mono-method interpretations 
which, especially if they adopt a ‘suspicious’ ori-
entation, can impose meaning on the data and close 
down alternative readings. When a ‘suspicious’ 
interpretation forms part of a pluralistic reading 
and sits alongside other perspectives on the data, it 
loses some of its power in the presence of several 
interpretations. In this way it is less likely that any 
one of them will be imposed to the exclusion of all 
other possibilities. Switching between interpreta-
tive lenses to produce a multi-layered reading of 
the data helps the researcher to remain open to 
alternative readings so that even when they engage 
in theory-driven, more prescriptive styles of analy-
sis to generate ‘suspicious’ interpretations, they do 
not close down the analysis.

The extent to which pluralistic research seeks to 
integrate its diverse readings of the data will depend 
upon the degree of compatibility between the epis-
temological bases underpinning the analytic meth-
ods used to produce the various readings. If their 
compatibility is high, it may be possible to produce 
a coherent story about the phenomenon under inves-
tigation which draws on the various readings that 
formed part of the pluralistic analysis. If compat-
ibility is low, the various interpretations of the data 
are not integrated and sit alongside one another. 
The latter option does not make the research incom-
plete; rather, it speaks to the idea that, as Frosh 
(2007) has argued, searching for coherent stories to 
make sense of the data is perhaps not an appropriate 
goal in qualitative analysis in the first place. This 
is because the desire to ‘make sense’ may lead the 
researcher to disregard the presence of the tensions 
and contradictions that characterise human expe-
rience itself. Frosh (2007: 638; italics in original) 
reminds us that ‘the human subject is never a whole, 
is always riven with partial drives, social discourses 
that frame available modes of experience, ways of 
being that are contradictory and reflect the shifting 
allegiances of power as they play across the body 
and the mind’. If this is so, qualitative interpreta-
tions that ‘make sense’ of human experience may 
not be able to capture the fragmentary and contra-
dictory aspects of human experience.

Of course, the presentation of multiple and 
potentially conflicting readings contains its 
own ethical challenges. As narrative research-
ers have argued (e.g. Murray, 2003), and as has 
been demonstrated in research exploring the role 
of meaning-making in coping with difficult life-
events (Frank, 1995), telling coherent and mean-
ingful stories about experiences helps people to 
accept and to feel able to live with changed life 
circumstances. A ‘polymorphism of marginal, 

“disintegrated” qualitative research’ (Frosh, 2007: 
644) may interfere with this process of developing 
coherent narratives to give meaning to unsettling 
experiences and an analytic strategy that seeks 
to ‘disrupt’ and ‘disorganise’ (Frosh, 2007: 644) 
may, therefore, conflict with research participants’ 
own aim to ‘make sense’ of their experiences.

Binocularity

Binocularity is another expression of qualitative 
researchers’ desire to produce a richer reading of 
their data than the adoption of a mono-method 
approach would allow. A binocular approach to 
qualitative analysis involves the examination of a 
data set through more than one lens during the 
course of data analysis (Frosh and Young, 2008). 
However, whilst a pluralist analysis allows differ-
ent readings of the same data to sit alongside one 
another, leaving the reader to reflect on their rela-
tionship with one another, a binocular approach 
mobilises two analytic strategies that complement 
one another in order to produce a more complete 
reading of the data. Here, the two readings are 
intended to speak to one another and thus enable 
the researcher to combine the insights gained by 
each of them in order to produce a better under-
standing of the phenomenon.

For example, in their psychosocial analysis of 
narratives of brotherhood Frosh and Young (2008) 
produce an initial discursive reading of interviews 
in which they identify constructions of brother-
hood and the discourses from which such con-
structions are drawn. This is followed by a second 
reading which deploys psychoanalytic interpreta-
tive strategies in order to ‘thicken’ the initial read-
ing by focusing on emotionality which then allows 
the researchers to deepen their understanding of 
what motivates participants to talk about their 
brothers in the way that they do.

Similarly, Eatough and Smith (2008) work with 
two levels of interpretation, including an initial 
detailed phenomenological reading which pro-
duces a ‘thick description’, and a second reading 
based upon a more critical probing of the partici-
pant’s sense making which informs an attempt to 
theorise the data, thus offering a deeper hermeneu-
tic reading.

Another example of this type of work is 
Langdridge’s (2007) critical narrative analysis 
(CNA) which seeks to offer a ‘synthesis of a vari-
ety of analytical tools to better enable the analyst 
to work critically with the data and to shed light on 
the phenomenon being investigated’ (Langdridge, 
2007: 133). CNA works by combining aspects of 
phenomenological and narrative analysis.
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Perhaps the most recent development in bin-
ocular research has been the attempt to combine 
Interpretative Phenomenological Analysis (IPA) 
and Foucauldian Discourse Analysis (FDA). 
Colahan (2014; see also Colahan et  al., 2012) 
developed a dual focus methodology in order to 
investigate the experience of ‘satisfaction’ in long-
term heterosexual relationships. He combined IPA 
and FDA in a cycle of analysis which allowed him 
to examine the interplay between language, cul-
ture and experience with the aim of developing 
an understanding of how participants experienced 
‘relationship satisfaction’ within a particular social 
and discursive context. This is a welcome devel-
opment as such a dual focus methodology allows 
researchers to situate subjective experiences within 
their socio-cultural contexts and thus expand the 
usual remit of IPA studies. It addresses the concerns 
of those who have criticised IPA for focusing on the 
individual and their immediate context rather than 
the wider social context within which the individ-
ual’s experience is produced (e.g. Todorova, 2011). 
Smith (2011, 2012) has endorsed this as a fruitful 
future direction for IPA. However, by expanding its 
focus on social context, IPA would need to shift its 
epistemological position towards social construc-
tionism. An alternative to expanding IPA’s focus 
would be the adoption of forms of binocularity such 
as Colahan’s dual-focus methodology.

Combining FDA and IPA aims to integrate 
the insights gained from each of these methods 
in order to produce a more complete understand-
ing of the experiential phenomenon under inves-
tigation. Research questions driving this type of 
research are concerned with how lived experience 
is mediated by language. This means that the dual 
methodology researcher needs to address the ques-
tion of how to synthesise the findings. Answers to 
this question will depend upon the researcher’s 
conceptualisation of the relationship between ‘dis-
course’ and ‘experience’. Possible conceptualisa-
tions include:

1 language-dominant ones which proposes that 
discourse constructs experience;

2 phenomenological ones which propose that 
experience pre-exists discourse but that dis-
course constrains how experience can be talked 
about;

3 positions in between such as one that proposes 
that discourse shapes experience by providing a 
context for it.

Depending on the researcher’s preferred conceptu-
alisation, the interpretative story told could be a 
top-down story (of how discursive resources pro-
duce particular experiential realities), a bottom-up 

story (of how experience is distorted, denied or 
silenced through discourses) or something in 
between (of how experience is transformed into 
accounts of experience through the use of available 
discursive resources).

Dual focus methodology is a very recent devel-
opment and there are, as yet, not many published 
studies available for inspection. It will be interest-
ing to see how researchers use this approach in 
future work.

Metasynthesis

The aim of metasynthesis is to produce ‘… a new, 
integrated, and more complete interpretation of 
findings that offers greater understanding in depth 
and breadth than the findings from individual 
studies’ (Bondas and Hall, 2007a: 115). 
Metasynthesis has also been described as ‘a gold-
mine for evidence-based practice’ (Beck, 2009, 
cited in Ludvigsen et  al., 2015). Qualitative 
research often has little impact on evidence-based 
practice due to the small number of participants 
involved in any one study. It is only when consid-
ered in aggregate that conclusions can be drawn 
which can be generalised to a population. 
Metasynthesis is one way of systematically aggre-
gating, integrating and interpreting findings from 
a sample of qualitative research reports (Ludvigsen 
et al., 2015).

The earliest example of a metasynthesis in the 
literature appears to be Noblit and Hare’s (1988) 
meta-ethnography which sparked off an inter-
est in qualitative research synthesis. Researchers 
in nursing and health care research in particular 
embraced metasynthesis as a way of rendering 
qualitative research relevant and useful and the 
first metasynthesis in this field was published 
in 1994 by Jensen and Allen (Jensen and Allen, 
1994). Sandelowski, Docherty and Emden (1997) 
captured the mood at the time by arguing that  
‘[t]he time also has come to recognise that calls 
for yet more research – to gain better understand-
ing of events or to resolve patient and practice 
problems – do not necessarily entail the collection 
of yet more new data from already overburdened 
people’ (p. 370).

With the exception of Conversation Analysis 
(see Chapter 5), qualitative psychology’s interest 
in synthesising findings from different studies is 
more recent (see Shaw, 2012). This is surprising 
given that the use of qualitative research synthe-
sis in order to help develop the evidence-base for 
psychological interventions is equally relevant in 
this field. It could be argued that qualitative stud-
ies in psychology have accumulated without much 
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attempt to produce a coherent body of knowledge 
just as had been the case in nursing and health care 
studies (Sandelowski et al., 1997: 365).

Qualitative researchers who want to embark 
upon metasynthesis research are well advised to 
first review the literature on how to conduct a meta-
synthesis, as there are a number of approaches to 
choose from. Although all approaches share the 
view that metasynthesis research is always inter-
pretative and never simply aggregative, there are 
differences in the extent to which metasynthesists 
seek to develop new theories in addition to building 
cumulative bodies of knowledge. Some approaches 
seek to offer novel interpretations of existing find-
ings whilst others are more concerned with bring-
ing together existing findings in a way that makes 
them both accessible and useful practitioners 
and policymakers. Another difference between 
approaches concerns the extent to which metasyn-
thesists try to stay true to the primary researchers’ 
interpretations of their data. Whilst some authors 
encourage the reinterpretation of primary data (e.g. 
Ludvigsen et  al., 2015), others (e.g. Weed, 2008) 
advise against this. There are also different views 
regarding the ideal number of studies to be included 
in a metasynthesis, with Kearney (2001) arguing 
that the larger the number of studies included, the 
more saturated and transferable the results; whilst 
Sandelowski, Docherty and Emden (1997) propose 
that using more than ten studies compromises the 
interpretative validity of the analysis. Finally, there 
are different views regarding the use of quality 
parameters to assess studies, whether or not to use 
standardised assessment tools and whether exclu-
sion criteria in general should be predetermined or 
idiographic (see Weed, 2008).

Apart from these perhaps rather technical issues, 
metasynthesists need to concern themselves with 
the question of interpretation. Thorne (2015) draws 
attention to the difference between metasynthesis 
as a qualitative research method in its own right 
designed to uncover new layers of insight, and 
work that describes itself as metasynthesis which 
‘seem[s] to take advantage of the technical advice 
for finding and organising material, but do[es] not 
quite do anything truly synthetic with it’ (p. 1347). 
She argues that for a metasynthesis to be consid-
ered ‘a distinct piece of scholarly research and not 
merely an option for organising and displaying 
available literature in the field’ (p. 1348), it needs to 
be interpretative rather than merely aggregative, it 
needs to interpret diversity within the body of stud-
ies, and it needs to place their findings within the 
socio-historical contexts within which they have 
been produced.

This means that metasynthesis is a method of 
interpretative analysis rather than a sophisticated type 
of literature review, and, as such, it needs to attend to 

the complex conceptual and ethical issues outlined in 
this chapter. In fact, as Weed (2008) points out, the 
process of metasynthesis requires that the researcher 
engages in a triple hermeneutic whereby the inter-
pretation of the metasynthesist is added to the inter-
pretations of the original researchers and those of the 
research participants. The results of a metasynthesis, 
therefore, need to successfully integrate three levels 
of interpretation without losing significant aspects of 
meaning contained in each of them.

Metasynthesis is a challenging and time- 
consuming process but its benefits are worth the 
effort. I am currently experiencing this myself as 
I am in the process of co-authoring a metasynthe-
sis of phenomenological studies of the experience 
of living with terminal cancer (Willig and Wirth, 
in preparation). Reading, reviewing, coding, inter-
preting and synthesising 23 sets of results felt over-
whelming at times and yet there is something very 
powerful in paying close attention to the voices of 
so many research participants (over 300 across the 
23 studies) describing their experience of their final 
life challenge. It was also rewarding to see how a 
complex and yet coherent picture of the dimensions 
of this life challenge emerged from the process of 
coding and integrating the emerging themes across 
the papers. We have created 19 theme clusters 
whose meaning and significance we reflected on 
for some time before grouping them under the four 
headings: ‘holding on to life’, ‘living with cancer’, 
‘liminality’ and ‘trauma’. It was at this stage that 
we felt the most aware of our own contribution to 
the meaning-making process. At the same time, we 
felt that conceptualising and thinking about aspects 
of participants’ accounts in terms of theoretical 
notions such as ‘trauma’ and ‘liminality’ allowed 
us to see more of the meaning and significance of 
the impact of living with terminal cancer than we 
might have done had we stayed at a more descrip-
tive level. A particular challenge to the metasynthe-
sist is to find a balance between integrating findings 
across studies and preserving the unique features of 
each study’s findings. This is, of course, a challenge 
posed by all qualitative research when it seeks to 
capture a range of individuals’ experiences in the 
form of shared themes (see Willig, 2015).

It could be argued that without conducting meta-
syntheses, qualitative psychology would be unable 
to access a significant dimension of the insights 
it has accumulated over the years and which can 
only emerge when findings from a range of studies 
are examined in relation to one another. It is good 
to see that increasing numbers of metasyntheses 
are now being published by qualitative psycholo-
gists (e.g. Bennion et  al., 2012; Shelgrove and 
Liossi, 2013; Barker et  al., 2014). Most (but by 
no means all) of these are in the field of health 
psychology and concern themselves with the 
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experience of ill health, perhaps reflecting meta-
synthesis’ historical association with nursing and 
health care studies.

conclusion

I hope I have been able to demonstrate that inter-
pretation is an integral part of qualitative research. 
Any qualitative analysis of data constitutes an 
interpretation and it is, therefore, important that 
qualitative psychologists engage with the challenge 
of interpretation head-on. As I have argued in this 
chapter, decisions about how to approach interpre-
tation, how to interpret ethically and how to evalu-
ate an interpretation will need to be made as part of 
the process of designing and conducting a qualita-
tive study. The more explicit we are about the 
approach we have taken, the more able the reader 
will be to appreciate and evaluate our research.

Recent work in qualitative psychology is taking 
the interpretative challenge further by exploring 
ways in which diverse interpretations and perspec-
tives may be integrated in order to strengthen the 
impact of qualitative research. This is a welcome 
development which will advance qualitative psychol-
ogy’s methodological sophistication and its ability to 
address increasingly ambitious research questions.
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